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RIVER LEE AREA MOORINGS

PUBLIC CONSULTATION ON DRAFT PROPOSALS
British Waterways update following public meetings, 1st & 2nd March 2011

British Waterways held two public meetings in Stanstead Abbotts and Clapton, Hackney for around 300 people to discuss proposals for the River Lee area moorings.  The majority of attendees were boaters with Continuous Cruiser licences, as well as other boaters with long-term moorings, representatives from cruising and rowing clubs, plus some local councillors.  Both meetings were challenging, but ultimately constructive.

Many boaters felt that British Waterways should have consulted before putting forward their proposals.  Our response to this is that these proposals are a consultation, as well as being an application of national policy which has already been subject to extensive public consultation in 2009 and 2010 (see www.britishwaterways.co.uk/mooringspolicies).  We felt it important to illustrate the type of local rules that would be required to implement this policy but that the details of the implementation can and will be modified in the light of the consultation.   This includes the number and size of the ‘neighbourhoods’, the length of stay rules and level of daily charges for extended stays.  
A number of those attending felt that British Waterways had not made sufficient effort to reach all boaters on the river with details of the proposals and the invitation to the meeting.   British Waterways delivered paper copies of the documents by hand to all boats moored along the towpath, and briefed moorings operators and all known user group representatives plus the powerful ‘towpath telegraph’ to reach other groups.  The fact that the large halls booked for both evenings’ meetings were packed to capacity indicated that this approach had been effective.  British Waterways also hand delivered letters to continuous cruisers and emailed local MPs and ward councillors the draft proposals and meeting invitation.  
British Waterways was challenged on why the consultation was necessary and asked to explain more fully why it believes there is a problem.  These reasons are set out in the consultation paper, but there was desire for greater quantification of the feedback from river users indicating that they shared British Waterways’ assessment.  Many different British Waterways staff are in regular contact with different boating interests and we receive feedback by mostly informal routes:  conversations, emails, formal and informal meetings on a range of subjects.  Evidence in a structured format does not exist, but we know from these communications with the whole spectrum of boating interests that there is support for our assessment of the problem.   These people were in a minority at the meetings and, understandably, few of those who did attend felt able to speak out in the face of such strong contrary opinions although some have contacted us since to express their views.  There is an opportunity for those supporting the draft proposals to let us know their views during the remaining consultation activities including individual written submissions.   Our job as navigation authority is to understand and balance the views and interests of all legitimate waterway users.   As usual, we will publish a consultation report and copies of submissions, with individual names removed to protect personal privacy.  
We were questioned on the extent to which the Olympics are a driver for the proposals.  The issue of boaters with Continuous Cruiser licences overstaying on visitor moorings is not restricted to the River Lee and we are taking steps elsewhere to balance the needs of all waterways users, most notably on the western end of the Kennet & Avon Canal.   Specifically regarding the Olympics, the moorings in question are outside of the Olympic Park and, in any case, the navigation in and around the Park is almost certainly going to be heavily restricted by the Olympic security authorities.

Our early reflections and conclusions on the two meetings are as follows:

· The meetings were very effective in impressing upon us the impact of our proposals on many people’s lives.   Although against the terms of their boat licence, some boaters have adopted the lifestyle of living on a boat in the Lee area without a home mooring on the basis of their observation of how British Waterways has been applying the Continuous Cruiser rules in recent years.  We also accept that some people act in good faith and keep moving their boat regularly, albeit in a limited area.  

· We acknowledge that our past relaxed control of moorings on the Lee area waterways has been responsible for the emergence of what we now see as a problem.   We have not devoted sufficient resource to implementing the so-called ’14-day rule’.  Reasons for this include lack of cash for sufficient enforcement and perhaps insufficient communication to boaters of the mooring guidance for Continuous Cruisers.  However, as in any walk of life, individuals are responsible for compliance with the law, and in purchasing a boat licence, boaters agree to abide by licence terms and conditions.   
· There may be different views on the extent to which there is currently an imperative to curb growth in the number of boats on the river without home moorings, but there can be little doubt that continued growth will lead to reduction in amenity for both land and water-based communities.  A practical plan for moorings is therefore essential.  

· We need to look in greater depth at the capacity of the navigation to sustain the degree of increased boat movement implied in our proposals.  Likewise we will include provision for mitigating the impacts of the future plan on boaters already based on the river with Continuous Cruiser licences.  
· These large, face-to-face meetings were hard but they were a very effective first step in getting the issues aired.  We hope that it will stimulate the development of collective groups and appointment of a small number of spokespeople to work through the detail of the draft and/or alternative practical options.
· We are committed to further dialogue throughout the remaining weeks of the consultation with those who use and enjoy the waterway.  
· Earlier this week we received constructive thoughts and ideas from the London Boaters Group including a suggestion for the formation of a research programme aimed at clarifying and quantifying key issues.   We are giving this urgent attention with our BW project team colleagues and will respond accordingly. 
· We will be contacting all groups already registered with us to seek representation. When we have these details we will circulate to all those who have shown an interest in this consultation so that they can contact their appropriate representative.

Background information

The consultation closing date is the 9th May.

This update is being published on our website via the above link, and emailed to all those who attended the meetings and gave us their email address for updates.  

Comments and queries should be directed to: 
Damian.kemp@britishwaterways.co.uk  07887 855 306
Damian has also started a blog through which he will give his view on the progress being made – comments welcomed at
www.waterscape.com/blog/authors/damian/moorings-on-the-river-lee" 
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